SPECIAL MEETING:  108th ST NW & LAWRENCE AVE NW PROPERTY OWNERS
Saturday, May 28, 2011, 8 AM

Corinna Township Hall





Unofficial Minutes
Present:  Town Board Chairman John Dearing, Vice-Chairman Dick Naaktgeboren, Supervisor Chuck Carlson, Clerk/Treasurer Mary Barkley Brown, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer Jennifer Kemp.
Residents in attendance:  Pat Baynes, Tom Bacon, Linda Fitzsimmons, G.E Wilder, Harlan Schirmers, Tom Zumwalde, Faye Fleeger, Tom Mahoney, Debra Mahoney, Mike Jorgenson, Ken Johnson, Pat Johnson, Matt Hannafin, John Truenow, Carol Maanum, Don Meulners, Craig Stradtman, Joe Harbinson, Marlys Harbinson, Jerry Truman, Kathy Irwin, Steve Irwin, Ms. Luoma.

Town Board Vice-Chairman Dick Naaktgeboren stated that this is an informal meeting for the property owners along 108th Street NW and Lawrence Avenue NW.  He introduced the other supervisors.

A resident asked, “The supervisors of what?”
Naaktgeboren:  “The Supervisors of Corinna Township.”
Naaktgeboren stated that this project was budgeted two years ago at the Annual Town Board Meeting.  Work is scheduled to start after July 4, 2011.  The project will be done in phases, according to money budgeted each year.  He stated that the road is deteriorating, there are drainage problems and there is a need to widen the road in some areas.  From Camp Friendship to past Sarah Hart’s corner, we plan a 24’top - paved road.  From the wetlands to the end of Lawrence – we plan a 22’ top - paved road.  He said that in the winter the snow accumulation causes the road to become 16 feet wide in places.  This makes it very difficult to get equipment through for snow removal.  Water drains under the road, which causes the road to deteriorate.  When this project was passed in 1991-92 – it barely passed.  Conditions included no ditches; no trees removed, and keep the road as narrow as possible.  Corinna Township does not plan special assessments at this time for this project.

A resident asked a question about the speed limit and speed bumps.  Naaktgeboren stated that a call should be made to the Wright County Sheriff’s Department stating who, what, and when a speeding violation occurs.  
Naaktgeboren:  Plans include, starting near De-Nog-Ah-No Point, milling off existing blacktop, planning for a 22’ wide top plus 2’ shoulders on – moving toward the wetland side – with lake side of road not touched.  Past wetlands from Hart’s property, toward Camp Friendship – road will go out both ways (centered in the middle).  There are a few trees in the right-of-way – on the road bed – they will be removed.  At Blizil’s and Maanum’s – widen road – and rip rap into wetland.  We have to add to the culvert – not change culvert depth.  We plan to apply the first lift of tar this fall.  We will mill off all tar, then dig out one side – keep the other side open, then do the other side.  We are trying to work with Veches to set the milling there and then put it right back down as a base.
From Blizil’s property to the point:  20’ and 21’ wide now.  Going to widen to 22’ wide, plus 2’shoulders on each side.  
Dearing:  Tree should be removed (Thomas Fenner’s tree) at 10965 Lawrence.  This will relieve water that cannot drain off.  

A resident asked if the Army Corps of Engineers had been contacted regarding the frog pond behind their property.  Resident stated that the pond is run by the Corps of Engineers.

Dearing:  Culvert is 6” too high.  
Naaktgeboren:  If we had shoulders on each side of road – we could save the road – when you have road edge with no shoulder, you have cracking on the road edge.

Pat James: If you run something under the road you have to get an easement.  
Naaktgeboren: The road bed should have matting – if so, we will only raise the road if we have to. 2’ shoulder on house side – 22’ road bed – 2’ shoulder on the other side.  Everything is in the road right-of-way.

Steve Irwin:  Slopes of property will be what?

Dearing:  3/1 slope back from road.  

Naaktgeboren:  We will do the sloping in the right of way.  
Irwin:  Huge willow tree there that has been there forever – will that be taken down?

Naaktgeboren:  The tree belongs to Corinna.  We will not replace it.

Naaktgeboren:  Starting point at Steinbach’s 107th Street gate – not going up and past Joyce Martin’s property.  East side of road – Steinbach goes up hill – will do nothing there.

Debra Mahoney:  If you are making a turn-around for plow – don’t make it look disjointed.  What about the island of trees by Steinbach’s?

Naaktgeboren:  We will be to the NE of the gate on 107th Street.  Steinbach is on the west side of 107th – island of trees on right-of-way – straight up from gate – will lose some trees in right of way.  Road work will start by trailer/pavers (Mahoney’s property) 26’wide total.  

Debra Mahoney:  Have you thought of alternatives such as just seal coating?

Naaktgeboren:  Too late – there are big spider web cracks.  One alternative is that we could turn the road back to gravel.  There is a water problem with Knowles and 108th.  We will address this in the last phase - in year three.  We will spend $100,000 per year.

A resident asked if there will be competitive bids.
Naaktgeboren:  There will be competitive quotes.

Next year the plan is to rework Sarah Hart’s property to Stradtman’s property near the Kramer and 108th stop sign. 

A resident asked if utilities will moved.
Naaktgeboren:  Yes.  There is a hodge podge now.  We have to clear trees to move Xcel electric poles.

Steve Irwin:  Will my junction box be moved?

Naaktgeboren:  That is up to the telephone company to decide.

Irwin:  Does the willow still have to go?

Naaktgeboren:  Yes.

Chuck Carlson:  The roots are ruining the road.

Irwin:  How far back in the right-of –way would junction box be moved?

Dearing:  Utility companies have to move their own lines at their own expense.

A resident asked about switching the utilities to underground.
Dearing:  Residents have to pay for switching the utilities to underground.  All properties serviced will have to be changed if they go underground from meter to transformer on right-of-way – residents pay.

Dearing will ask Xcel about the process for switching to underground utilities.

A resident said that at 10937 – a pole in wetlands – if they move – it will be in standing water.

Matt Hannafin: Each resident pay from meter to transformer?  Might be tough to do.

Joe Harbinson:  Oak tree and shed – what will happen?

Naaktgeboren:  Oak tree on lake side – not doing that side.  

Steve Irwin:  Move shed?  

Naaktgeboren:  Resident will pay to move shed.

Debra Mahoney:  Just overlay - residents do not want the road changed.    
 
Steve Irwin:  Start at Camp Friendship first.  Give more time for us to plan.

Debra Mahoney:  I do not think the money spent on Lawrence is justified. Start short and leave the willow.

A roll call was taken of the property owners on Lawrence Avenue that were in attendance.

Glover – no

Harbinson – yes

Irwin – yes

Fitzsimmons – yes

Maier – no

Baynes – yes

Schirmers – yes

Dehmer – no

Naaktgeboren:  We do not have to vote on this because it is not specially assessed.

Debra Mahoney:  Schwan man and one garbage truck are the only heavy trucks that come down our road.

Carlson:  If we left the road alone – would you residents prefer that?  Ex. - What if it needs work in ten years?

Debra Mahoney:  Some townships do other solutions – they just fill pot holes.

Carlson:  Five to six years from now, if we are not on this board – you may have to pay to fix the road with special assessments.  
Debra Mahoney:  You are asking to take out the character of the neighborhood.  There is sentimental value there.

Naaktgeboren:  We are elected to maintain the roads in the township.

Debra Mahoney:  We are the township speaking.

A resident asked if there are plans to put in a sewer.
Carlson:  CRWD has looked into it.  It would come at a very high cost.  Many people already have new, compliant sewer systems, as well.

Pat Baynes:  There are other things money can be spent for.  Snowplows can go slower and be more careful.

Carlson:  As a group – when will you come back after us because road is not drivable?

Tom Bacon:  Road by my property is bad.  As you go up hill it gets better.

Tom Hannafin:  Hart’s corner going E/NE:  How wide is road?
Naaktgeboren:  20’wide existing.  Going to 24’ plus shoulders.

High point is by Luoma.

Zumwalde:  Our property runs on both sides of the road.  Corinna Township just has a 40’easement for the road.  This is just an easement.  The signs in our yard now way 66’right-of-way.  I am not an attorney.  I do not see the need for this.  This is heavy handed.  You complained about culvert.

Debra Mahoney:  I don’t think this community wants a heavy service road through there.  We moved here because of the character.
Tom Mahoney:  You will not walk the road with us.  You are not working with us.

Carlson:  If we don’t do the road right….I am hearing residents…We have walked the road – what is going to change?
Zumwalde:  You have to talk to your township attorney.  Find out the difference between an easement and a right-of-way.  You are well off your easement.  Improving a road is great.  No assessment is great.  This is a dead end road.  I do not want to see all these trees cleared.

Steve Irwin:  Not going to do another engineering study?  State of MN Task Force in 2006 – How to build rural roads.

Zumwalde: 20 year old engineering – it is out of date.  If you engineered a commercial building 20 years ago – would you use those plans to build it now?  Trees twenty years ago in right-of- way are not even shown.  I do not want to see a 66’ swath of trees cut down. This is a cheap, easy way to do things – clear everything out – straight.  A careful way may cost more – but would be much better.
John Truenow:  I am concerned about extra water on my lot.  Smooth surface will create a river onto my property.

Stradtman:  Cut out the bank?  By Bette Braasch?

Debra Mahoney:  Drainage issue – just fix the problem areas.  It there an alternative? This is the same argument we had twenty years ago.  We want this look.  Lots of us are OK with the size of the existing road.

Naaktgeboren:  It is pointless to overlay a bad road.

Steve Irwin:  Plans were done in 1990.

Zumwalde:  3 years ago I had a surveyor that spotted the 40’ easement.  Taylor did the right-of-way 66’ wide.

Carlson:  For the sake of arguments – if we are wrong – you probably won’t get a new road – you would keep what you have.

Zumwalde:  Find out the difference between right-of-way vs. easement.

Carlson:  We will ask the township attorney.

Jo Harbinson:  Should do a topographic and some engineering.  Raised road a foot.  Not a flood plain.  1990 elevations are not flood plain.  Not nearly the accuracy you want now.

Zumwalde:  On 108th you might have to raise road a foot.

Jo Harbinson:  Limit size and weight of garbage trucks.  May cost more for current flood plain.  Wetlands – do you know what you’re doing?  Get a good engineering company.
Naaktgeboren:  Knowles drainage and ditch issues:  Part of Kramer would be tarred to top of hill so gravel does not wash down the road.  Also, need ditches there and by Saunders.  24’top by Friendship – down hill 22’ – then down to 20’.

Zumwalde:  2 foot shoulders vs. 18 inch shoulders?  Esthetics – neighbors do not want a wider road.

Naaktgeboren:  We want to improve roads so we can maintain them more efficiently, for less cost.

Zumwalde:  Lots of ways to improve road that are not as heavy-handed.  That is my concern.  If it is done carefully – respect the trees that are there now.

Carlson:  There are lots of issues on the road.

Zumwalde:  Shades of gray.  Nothing is black and white.

Steve Irwin:  You are leaving a legacy – by cutting down the trees.

Carlson:  What is the lifespan of your tree?  Truenow and Zumwalde have the worst drainage problems.  The one by Knowles is the easiest fix.

Zumwalde:  By Stradtman’s – big hill?
Carlson:  We will cut that back.

Zumwalde:  Ditch that side?

Carlson:  No – flat curb will catch it.

Carlson:  We know the road problems as we take complaints and phone calls from residents.  
Naaktgeboren:  We also talk to our township maintenance men.

Steve Irwin:  Can you tell us the dollars spent on the maintenance of 108th and Lawrence?

Naaktgeboren:  We do not keep track of plowing/grading/repair expenses per road.  We just have the total cost for the township plowing/grading/repairs.
Steve Irwin:  Lot of discrepancies.  Have you already voted to do this work?

Naaktgeboren:  Two years ago at the Annual Township meeting.

A letter from G.E.Wilder and Judith Wilder, of 5/23/2011, was noted.

With no further discussion, the meeting ended at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,


Approved June 7, 2011



Mary Brown, Clerk/Treasurer


John Dearing, Chairman
